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CHAIR’S REPORT Georgia Page       

The Chair submits this report for the October 25, 2018 Annual General Meeting of the Blue Mountains Food Coop-
erative Ltd.  The Directors also submit the Treasurer’s Financial Report and the Auditor’s Report for the financial 
year ended June 30, 2018. 

 
Many thanks to the members who join us this evening for our AGM – the directors that make up our board seek to repre-
sent our members to the best of our ability and having you here to share your opinions and ideas is invaluable to us, and 

to the strength of our cooperative. 

Our last members meeting was the 2017 AGM in November and I will look back over the full year in this review.  

 

FINANCE 

Our Balance Sheet is healthy and our financial reserves are strong. The Treasurers Report will cover our financial activity 

in detail.  

 

THE BOARD 

The board has enjoyed another productive and collaborative year. Our Directors bring a broad range of professional expe-

rience and perspectives to their roles and the board and manager continue to enjoy a strong working relationship.   

Will Maclean is stepping down from the board after serving 8 years as a director. Will has been an excellent person to 
have at the table for the many discussions, decisions and deliberations that have gone on in his time on the board and his 
contributions have been thoughtful, reasonable and fair. I would like to thank Will personally for his support and collabora-

tion, and on behalf of our membership for his time, energy and passion for the Co-op.  

At our 2017 AGM, the board commented that we were trialling a new model of meeting, alternating our monthly meetings 
between business meetings (standard board/decision making meetings) and strategic planning meetings. While it created 
the time and space for in depth discussion, it was decided that we needed to address the business needs of the Co-op on 

a monthly basis and have instead determined to allocate 30 mins of each board meeting to strategic discussion.   

As always, our goal is to identify how the board can best serve the Co-op’s needs and to meet this to the best of our abil-

ity.  

 

Board Attendance of Meetings 

The Directors of the Co-op and the meetings they attended for the 2017/2018 financial year were as follows: 

 

 Director Position Start of Term 
Meetings 
Held 

Meetings 
Attended 

Gillam, Helen Director/ Treasurer Elected 15/10/17 11 7 

Byron, Sonya Employee Director Elected 25/2/2016 11 7 

Maclean, William Bruce Director Elected 26/11/13 11 9 

Dubrow, Chris Director Elected 15/10/2016 11 8 

Wilson, Narelle Director Elected 21/10/17 11 11 

Hall, Rachel Director Elected 21/10/17 11 11 

Page, Georgia Lord Chair/ Director Elected 25/11/14 11 10 



OUR PROGRESS 
 
As always, my deepest thanks go to all Co-op staff for yet another huge and productive year – our Co-op is strong and 
our membership numbers are stable, and this is due in no small part to our committed and wonderful staff.   
 
Growth this year has been significant, due in no small part to the success of the new Little Big Shop; we are currently trial-
ling a new roster designed to alleviate stress for staff and pressures in the main shop; and we are currently preparing to 
run customer service training for staff.  
 
A recent motion by the board has prompted much discussion among Co-op members. The board has expressed its will-
ingness to consider selling meat through the Co-op, pending the results of further research into what we would be able to 
offer members and how we might go about selling it. The board has received a significant amount of communication from 
members regarding this issue, both supporting and condemning the possibility, and two members joined the September 
board meeting to present a petition about the issue. The board is very grateful to all members who have taken the time to 
express their concerns or support and will only decide on this issue with member input. Whether this is through a postal 
vote or member meeting is yet to be determined but members can be assured that they will have the opportunity to con-
tribute to the decision.   
 
A common question from members is about whether the Co-op is moving premises. We would like to see the Co-op move 
to a bigger location, and are doing what we can to find a suitable location however at this stage, we are yet to find a suita-
ble option. We will continue to look and, in the meantime, will do our best to keep coming up with lateral ways to keep 
mitigating the limitations of the current shop.  
 
This is my 10th AGM and as always, it’s wonderful to take the time to reflect on another year of Co-op goings on. We are a 
healthy local business that supports local growers and producers and provides members and customers with a genuine 
alternative to shopping with the big food corporations.  We have fantastic staff, loyal members, our local produce section 
is abundant and every day we throw open our doors to provide good food that doesn’t cost the earth!  
 
 

Many thanks,  

 

Georgia Page 



TREASURER’S REPORT Helen Gillam 

Thank you to all who have contributed to another successful financial year at the Co-op. 
 
I present the treasurer’s report on the financial accounts for the year ended 30th June 2018. The earnings of the Co-Op 
for the year were very robust. Revenue for the year was $4.2 million, up almost 10% on the previous year. Expenses 
rose by a lesser percentage (6.5%) and therein lies the reason for the large jump in net earnings. We would not expect 
this same result in the coming year as outgoings are now rising in line with revenues. However, it is a positive to have 
added this amount to the Co-Op’s retained earnings. 
 
At year end we had $874k in cash and term deposits and $135k in inventory. 
 
The Co-op remains in a sound financial position as you can see from the Balance Sheet.  We hope to continue to grow 
our cash reserves and to eventually find those larger premises that would suit our operations more adequately.  
In summary, it has been another good year for the Co-op and is the result of the dedicated team made up of the staff, 
management and volunteers. 
 

I commend the Accounts to the meeting.  

 

Helen Gillam  

Treasurer  



MANAGER’S REPORT Halin Nieuwenhuyse 

t's hard to believe another year has passed already and we are once again reflecting on the year just past and what 

might be in store for the next year. 

 

The 2017/18 year has been a stand out year in terms of growth. Overall our sales have increased on the previous 

year by 10%. When we delved a little deeper to find out what was going on, we realised that the sales in the main 

shop rose by a healthy 6% but the remaining 4% increase  was generated by the Big Little Shop. Moving the Little 

Shop to the Bigger Little Shop last Easter has proved to be a resounding success with sales increasing in the Little 

Shop by 57% on the previous year. 

 

The slower pace of the Big Little Shop has provided a great opportunity to attract newcomers and explain a little 

more about the Co-op and how it works than we are able to do in the hustle and bustle of the main shop. People 

are enjoying the larger space, more relaxed pace, wonderful smells that envelope you as you walk in the door not 

to mention the array of wonderful stock on offer, much of which is locally made. Together our two shops in the lane 

way seem to demonstrate the idea that often the sum can be greater than the parts.  

 

The ABC's War on Waste series has continued to provide motivation for people to become more conscious about 

how they consume and what they discard. Items like the 500 keep cups, 850 wax wraps and 2250 shopping bags 

and baskets we sold last year have reduced the single use plastic use of their owners significantly. To give an ex-

ample, let's say a person buys 3 take away coffees a week or 150 per year. Even if they break or lose their keep 

cup after 3 years, they've already saved 450 coffee cups from going to land fill. Multiply that figure by the 500  and 

that's 22500 coffee cups that didn't end up in land fill as a result of the 500 keep cups purchased.  

 

Another heartening and exciting increase in sales we've seen this year is in seed sales, 3500 packets compared 

with 2500 the previous year. With fruit and veg sales now 30% of our turnover, it is becoming challenging for us to 

manage the increasing demand in our current location. So it's great to see that people are taking some of their food 

supply into their own hands by getting down and dirty and growing their own. We hope to help to inspire many more 

gardeners in the near future to do the same with our involvement in the 2019 Blue Mountains Edible Garden Trail.

     Our new Marketing and Community Education Manager, Jacqueline Forster,  

     who joined the team in May this year, has eagerly jumped on board with this. 

      

    One of the challenges for any business is hiring and training new staff. This year  

    we've been lucky to have some of our old staff come back. Eloise and Elmira   

      both started at the Co-op as after school workers (or schoolies as we fondly call  

    them) many years ago and have returned as relief workers. Nic has also returned  

    to brave the mountain weather after a 5 year break living in the Sunshine Coast.  

    We've also welcomed two new schoolies this year, Akira and Japhy, and another  

    relief worker Maddison. We sadly farewelled Prue Adams this year, our previous         

    Marketing and Community Education Manager, who was responsible, amongst many  

    other things, for setting up the Nourishing Families project at the Hub in North Katoomba. 

      



Behind the scenes there has been a lot of activity reorganising all of the storage areas in the shop and also reworking 

our roster. At the beginning of the year a number of vacant shifts were filled by casual staff becoming permanent part 

time. And, as the result of a staff working group that formed earlier in the year, we are now trialling another version of 

the roster that includes more out of hours filling shifts, more hours for dedicated fruit and vegetable coordination, a 

store person to handle deliveries, an assistant manager and some extra cover for our Big Little Shop co-ordinator to 

get ordering paperwork done outside of time on the shop floor. We're hoping that all these changes will mean that the 

shop is well stocked and staff on the floor will have more time to serve and help out customers without having to jug-

gle all of the deliveries and filling at the same time. 

 

There are a lot of people involved in keeping the good shop Co-op afloat and on course. We have around 200 volun-

teers who regularly help out in the shop, 30 paid staff, 7 directors and a host of others that support the Co-op to run 

smoothly; from delivery drivers to IT support, our auditors to our cleaners. We continue to give thanks for  all the hard 

work, passion, good humour and commitment of everyone who helps to keep the Co-op wheels turning. 

 

And of course many thanks to you our 2600 dear members without which there would be no Co-op. May we all con-

tinue to share our commitment to good food, the community and the planet and continue to inspire each other to 

make informed choices about what we eat and how we live. 



 

 

 
$3034.27 (10% of the net surplus declared for financial year 2017) was allocated at the 2017 AGM for communi-
ty donations to be distributed in 2018. This entire donations budget was distributed within the community in the 
form of cash and Co-op vouchers. 
 
In the first half of 2018 most donations were made as Gift Vouchers to for buying goods in the Food Coop. 
 
In May 2018, the Coop Board decided that donations would in future be allocated on a financial year basis 
(rather than calendar year) for accounting and auditing purposes.  
 
In June 2018, the then unallocated donations budget for the 2017-2018 financial year was given as cash dona-
tions to The Blue Mountains Refugee Support Group and Katoomba North Public School. 
 
This past year, donations have gone to: 
 
Katoomba North Public School  
Lawson Public School – Breakfast program 
Katoomba Public School 
Katoomba Neighbourhood Centre - Community Lunches Community  
Thrive - Blue Mountains Family Support Service – Emergency Relief 
Blue Mountains Refugee Support – food for refugee families  
Aboriginal Culture & Resource Centre – family support programs.  
Blackheath Out of School Hours Care (BOOSH) 
Katoomba Out of School Hours Care (KOOSH) 
Katoomba Community Gardens – community events and seeds for planting 
Blue Mountains Food Rescue – Affordable meals and emergency relief  
Friends of the Earth 
Wentworth Falls Public School 
Blue Mountains Radio 
Blue Mountains Junior Roller Derby League – Fundraiser 
Blue Mountains Refugee Support Group 
 
Donations Box 
 
On the counter in the Coop is a Donations box. Coop shoppers donate cash for 
various causes on a 3-4 monthly rotation.  
In 2018 the box has been used to collect donations for: 
 
Close the Gap Campaign – for Indigenous Health 
Indonesian Earthquake Relief 
Blue Mountains Family Support Service’s Christmas appeal. 

DONATIONS REPORT Lesley Sammon 



2018 
Financial Audit  
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2017 AGM Minutes 25th October 2018 at 7:00pm 
The Ballroom, The Carrington Hotel, Katoomba 2780 

 

DIRECTORS PRESENT Chris Dubrow, Rachel Hall, Helen Gillam, Georgia Page, 
Sonya Byron 

ABSENT  

APOLOGIES Will Maclean (Director), Narelle Wilson (Director), Rebekah 
Norton (Staff), Rebecca Tyson (Staff), Sally-Anne Pisk 
(Member), Mike Patterson (Staff), Jacqueline Forster (Staff) 

STAFF ATTENDEES Maeve Dunnett, Alison Garland, Rachel Szalay, Lesley 
Sammon, Nicole Forest 

OTHER SPECIAL ATTENDEES Kathryn Taylor (Nominee), Amy Tyson (Returning Officer), 
Halin Nieuwenhuyse (Manager), David King (Welcome) 

MEMBER ATTENDEES Susan Ambler, Tania De Bortoli, Craig Linn, Amanda Linn, 
Belinda Smith, Robin Shannon, Kaye Ridgeway, Murray 
Hopkins, Duncan McKillop, Ian Dudley-Bestow, Hal Ginges, 
Heather Ginges, Josh Dodson(Lapsed – No vote – 
Household member), Maureen Grant 

TOTAL MEMBERS ATTENDED 26 

MEMBER DECLARATIONS FOR 
NOMINEES TAKEN 

25 

 

 

 



 
 

2017 AGM Minutes 25th October 2018 at 7:00pm 
The Ballroom, The Carrington Hotel, Katoomba 2780 

 
1) Welcome to Country  

 
Thank you: David King 
 
 

2) Discuss meeting intentions in terms of Member and Board interaction 
 
Thank you: Georgia Page 
 
 

3) Value Statement 

‘The Blue Mountains Food Co-op is a member-owned not for profit organisation. We value community, 
respect the environment and promote equality and social responsibility. 

We seek to provide an accessible and welcoming shopping environment, and share information to help 
members and the broader community make informed choices about what they eat and how they live.’ 

 
4) Introduction of current Directors 

 
Thank you: Georgia Page 
 
 

5) Approval of November 2017 AGM Minutes 
 
Minutes circulated to room 
 
Moved: Murray Hopkins 
 
Seconded: Robin Shannon 
 
 

6) Summary of Chair’s annual report 
 

Craig Linn raised the fact that important emails may not be reaching members. 
 
Maureen grant requested that notification of the AGM be delivered to the members via email. 
 
Robin Shannon requested that annual reports from manager and directors be emailed out to members 
with several days’ notice of the AGM. 
 
Motion: That the Chair’s report be accepted 
 
Moved: Chris Dubrow  
 
Seconded: Alison Garland 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

2017 AGM Minutes 25th October 2018 at 7:00pm 
The Ballroom, The Carrington Hotel, Katoomba 2780 

 
 

7) Summary of Treasurer’s annual report 
 
Helen Gillam answered Maureen Grant’s question about total reserves and confirmed that our reserves 
had grown healthily in the past financial year. 
 

 
Motion: That the Treasurer’s report be accepted 
 
Moved: Helen Gillam 
 
Seconded: Sonya Byron 
 
 

8) Summary of Manager’s annual report 
 
 

Motion: That the Manager’s report be accepted 
 
Moved: Josh Dodson 
 
Seconded: Rachel Szalay 
 
 

9) Review donations report and advise official donations budget for 2018-2019 financial year 

 
10% of 2017-2018 profit $125,391.03 = $12,539.10 
 
Motion: To accept the donations report and confirm the amount allocated to donations for the 
2018-2019 financial year. 
 
Moved: Halin Nieuwenhuyse 
 
Seconded: Susan Ambler 

 
 

10) Resignation of Board Directors  
 
              Will Maclean 
 
             Georgia (renominating) 
 
             Thank you so much Will. Gift presented to his daughter, Molly. 
 
 

11) Introduction of the nominees for vacant Board positions for 2018 
 
Kathryn Taylor 
Georgia Page 
 
Georgia Page addressed Robin Shannon’s question about the purpose of directors standing 
down and renominating. The purpose is to ensure members have the opportunity to nominate 
themselves if they wish to be a director. 



 
 

2017 AGM Minutes 25th October 2018 at 7:00pm 
The Ballroom, The Carrington Hotel, Katoomba 2780 

 
 
Georgia Page responded to Ian Dudley-Bestow and Maureen Grant on their questions about 
how she would achieve the claims in her statement, published in her bio, distributed at the 
meeting. 
 
Murray Hopkins made comments in support of Georgia Page’s involvement in the board thus far. 
Murray’s comments were seconded by: 
 
Amy Tyson 
Maeve Dunnett 
Sonya Byron. 
Rachel Szalay 
 
Declarations: Counted by returning officer (Amy) 

 
Results: Georgia 
               Yes (23) 
               No (2) 
 
 
               Kathryn 
               Yes (23) 
               No (2) 

 
 

12) Appointment of Directors of the Board 
 
Thank you: Georgia 
 
Welcome and congratulations to Georgia and Kathryn 
 
 

13) Business raised by members 
 

I. Craig Linn moved: 
 
Thank you to the board for all of the time and effort they commit to the Co-op. 
 
Seconded: Amanda Linn 
 
Carried by show of hands 
 
 

II. Robin Shannon moved: 
 
Thank you for all of the help provided by the Co-op to Lyttleton Stores. 
 
Seconded: Lesley 
 
Carried by show of hands 
 
 



 
 

2017 AGM Minutes 25th October 2018 at 7:00pm 
The Ballroom, The Carrington Hotel, Katoomba 2780 

 
14) Suggestions and questions put forward by members 

 
I. Tania De Bortoli – Motions should be able to be put up by members in regards to the meat 

decision. This needs to be an inclusive process. We need a platform where members can 
contribute. This would need to be moderated. 

 
II. Ian Dudley Bestow – How will the Co-op consult all the members in regards to meat decision? 

Perhaps we will need to use a consultant to assist in managing this 
 

III. Robin Shannon – How has the suggestion box been used? Halin addressed, advising that we 
do get some feedback via this platform. A lot of it is positive and general. Some comments have 
triggered some operational changes. Susan Ambler suggested publishing some of the 
suggestions to encourage others to contribute. 

 
IV. Duncan Mckillop - Communication from the co-op is spasmodic and needs to be rectified.  

 
V. Duncan Mckillop - requested that the co-op find out how people can electronically scan/store 

their cards at the co-op, rather than have to carry the card with them. 
 

VI. Georgia Page expressed that members attending the AGM is very useful, the board wants its 
members input. 

 
 

15) Thank you and close 
 
 
Meeting closed at: 8:20pm 

 
 
 
 
 
 


